
 

September 21, 2020 
 
The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors held their regular meeting on Monday, 
September 21, 2020 beginning at 7:30 pm at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old 
Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The meeting was called to order by Chairman Corey 
Meyer. In addition to Mr. Meyer, supervisors present were: Mr. John Blowers, Mr. David 
Buckwalter and Mr. Ethan Demme. Mr. Glenn Eberly was present via Zoom. Also, present was 
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager and Ms. Tara Hitchens, Director of Planning/Zoning 
Officer. 
 
The meeting was held using Zoom, an internet web conferencing tool. Chairman Meyer read a 
statement regarding the use of Zoom for this public meeting including instructions for the public 
to use in order to participate in the meeting. 
 
In attendance in the meeting room: 
 
Lynn Commero, representing LNP via Zoom 
Stephen Kepchar, representing Morgan Stanley 
Howard Williams, representing Morgan Stanley 
Dan Berger 
Linda Berger – via Zoom 
John E. Smucker 
Steve Gribble – via Zoom 
Cassie Kreider -  via Zoom 
Joel Comanda – via Zoom 
Steve Gergley – via Zoom 
 
Chairman Meyer mentioned that the Board had an executive session prior to the Board meeting 
to discuss AFSCME contract negotiations and ongoing litigation. 
  
Public Comment (non agenda items) 
 
None 
 
Consent Agenda 
 

a. Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, August 17, 2020 Regular Meeting 
b. Approval to pay invoices from all funds: Total $2,272,556.54 
c. Financial Security Reduction Request: Hartman Station Subdivision Phase 3 
d. Financial Security Releasee: Abadir, 275 Edgemere Drive 

 
Chairman Meyer presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$2,272,556.54. He mentioned the large payment of $62,500.00 for 3rd quarter Fire Company 
contributions ($15,625 to each of the 4 companies), $243,070.01 to City of Lancaster for 
reconciliation of 2019 sewer flows, $33,984.36 to McMahon Associates for Lincoln Highway 
Streetscape engineering services, $10,048.00 to Witmer Fire Co. for vehicle insurance 



 

reimbursement, $9,250.00 for quarterly Library contributions ($1,850 to Pequea Valley, $3,145 
to Manheim Twp.; $4,255 to Lancaster) and $1,353,390.73 to Fulton Financial for Sewer Fund 
Debt Service payments principal and interest.  
 
Chairman Meyer mentioned the Financial Security Reduction for Hartman Station Subdivision 
Phase 3 applicant has requested a reduction however township engineer has inspected the 
conditions so therefore recommending zero dollars be released from this financial security and 
the Township engineer has provided the Township with a letter outlining that recommendation. 
He also mentioned the Financial Security Release for Abadir, 275 Edgemere Drive. He stated 
that the Township engineer has inspected this site and provided a letter recommending the full 
release of the financial security.  
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Mr. Buckwalter 
seconded the motion and it passed by unanimous roll call vote.  
 
Presentation re Pension Funds Investment Performance – Morgan Stanley 
 
Mr. Stephen Kepchar and Mr. Howard William of Morgan Stanley were in attendance to give a 
presentation on the Pension Funds Investment Performance. They thanked the Township for 
allowing them to manage the pension portfolio.  
 
Old Business 
 

a. Zoning Ordinance Amendment 
 
Ms. Hitchens, Director of Planning/Zoning stated that the Board reviewed the recommended 
changes to the Zoning Ordinance back in April and that she was before the Board with a memo 
of proposed revisions and that their comments have led to 23 items that are changing in the 
ordinance. She stated that the ordinance that is before the board is a full ordinance. It included 
the overlay district that the Board recently approved for the Rockvale outlets area and the other 
suggested changes at this point. 
 
As requested by the Zoning Hearing Board the size of Kennels will be reduced from ten 
thousand to three thousand square feet and this would exclude any kennel that also has 
associated dog day care facilities. In addition to this there would be the elimination of the 
required buffer when a kennel is located on a farm more than 500 feet from the nearest property 
in any direction provided that the land owner agrees to construct with some type of sound barrier 
construction when necessary. 
 
High Associates inquired about changing the definition of a farmer’s market to allow indoor and 
outdoor vendors and to allow by special exception in the zoning districts where it is currently 
allowed by special exception and by right in the business park zoning district. 
 
Township staff is requesting municipal building and other public uses be allowed by right in all 
districts. Staff is also asking that there be changes to the ag district to allow 30 percent building 
coverage and 50 percent lot coverage. Ms. Hitchens also noted that the Township building is 



 

located in this district. 
 
Ms. Hitchens stated that as staff  began the route 340 study they did a zoning comparison with 
Leacock Township C1 district and the Bird-In-Hand district and sat down with a representative 
from Leacock Township and went through to find that we could allow certain uses by special 
exception with the requirements of an emergency management evacuation plan and a traffic 
study in the Bird-In-Hand area. Allow nursery uses within the Bird-in-Hand area by right. 
 
For the Maximum height for extended stay hotels, an error was found when the 2205 Lincoln 
Highway project came through and found that extended stay hotels did not match regular hotels. 
 
Ms. Hitchens stated that the township typically has in front of the Zoning Hearing Board barns in 
front of dwellings and that requires a variance by the ordinance because they have to be set 15 
feet back from the front façade of the principal dwelling. Barns are now a primary use and can be 
established on a lot by themselves. Looking to eliminate this requirement. 
 
One item that was neglected in a previous change was removing auto repair from the village 
general zone. There are references to residential gardens which needs to be eliminated from the 
ordinance.  
 
Livestock fencing in the ag district and for ag uses in other districts. There has been conversation 
about them at the Zoning Hearing Board and amongst Township staff and they run into this 
occasionally If they’re greater than three feet which is currently the requirement in a front yard. 
However, they have put in regulations that if they’re not within  a  clear site triangle or within 
sight distance requirements of a farm lane or driveway then they would be acceptable. 
 
They are looking to remove the requirement for the landowner to run or manage the non-
residential use in a mixed-use building not necessarily in the mixed-use zone but it could apply 
there but in a mixed use building where they have apartments as accessory use. Right now, they 
require that the landowner operate the business as well.  
 
Ms. Hitchens mentioned that there are typos in table 22230.1 that need to be addressed. They 
have talked a few times about adding transit bus shelter advertising and they have developed 
language where they can still allow bus drivers to see into the shelter and see that folks are 
waiting to get on the bus but still have advertising and maintain safety.  
 
They have added the zero side yard setback for the twin model in a manufactured home park. It’s 
a new construction type that has come out and the Township’s ordinance already allows it by a 
zoning hearing board variance that was granted.  
 
There’s a typographical error in article 25, 25080F10 that needs to be fixed. They are removing 
the curb and sidewalk design guideline in the design guidelines for the Bird-in-Hand district 
because they’re covered in the township subdivision and land development ordinance and 
currently they’re in conflict with each other.  
 
Schools they have separated out the public private school K-12, technical and or colleges. They 



 

were allowed in different zones which may not make since in those types of age groups and they 
have allowed the increase of schools but in height by one foot for every two feet of additional 
setback. This is a typical requirement that is allowed for many different uses within the zoning 
districts. 
 
After some discussion: 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the adoption of the Zoning Ordinance Amendment as 
advertised and presented. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous roll 
call vote.  

Ordinance No. 350 
  
 
New Business 
 

a. Daneker ECHO Agreement – 2262 Old Philadelphia Pike  
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Daneker’s were in front of the Zoning Hearing Board last month 
and received Zoning Hearing Board approval to convert a portion of the existing dwelling into 
and echo unit which would be in addition to an existing apartment unit that exists over the 
detached garage. One of the conditions of approval from the zoning hearing board was that they 
had to enter into a proper echo agreement with Township. The agreement would require them to 
remove certain facilities in the future when it’s no longer occupied by their family member. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to accept the Daneker ECHO Agreement as presented. Mr. 
Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous roll call vote. 
 

b. Berger Stormwater Management Plan #20-12: 2191 Porter Way 
 
Mr. Joel Comanda an engineer with Inland Design was in attendance via Zoom on behalf of 
applicants Dan and Linda Berger. He stated that they have a grading and stormwater permit plan 
for the addition of a pool and patio area behind the rear of the house. It is approximately a little 
under 3,000 square feet of new impervious which is going to be managed in a new recharge bed 
to be located in the southeast corner of the property. They did receive a review letter from David 
Miller and Associates dated August 28, 2020. Revisions were made in accordance with the letter 
and submitted to the Township. He stated that the revised plans that just came in tonight have not 
been reviewed by the engineer yet.  Mr. Comanda stated that they are complying with the 
comments in their letter with one exception that he would like to bring to the board’s attention. 
They are requesting a modification on requirements from sections 301.r and 309.b which deals 
with the stormwater management access and inspection easements. They are asking that the 
applicant be allowed to provide a blanket easement over the entire property rather than a specific 
easement finite meets and bounds. The reason for this request is because there is an existing 
recharge bed also on the property. Mr. Comanda is  requesting approval conditional on meeting 
those requirements and requesting approval of the modification.  
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that this covers one of the items under the consent agenda where there was 



 

a request to reduce the financial security and one the reasons for that was that these stormwater 
facilities weren’t identified and properly inspected at the time they were installed so they are to 
have to locate that facility before they can get through the process of eliminating the financial 
security.  
 
After some discussion: 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Berger Stormwater Management Plan #20-12:219 
Porter Way conditioned on the letter from David Miller Associates dated August 28, 2020 and 
accepting the blanket easement. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and passed by unanimous roll 
call vote.  
 
 

c. Wyndham Resort Stormwater management Plan #20-14: 2300 Lincoln Hwy East 
 
Mr. Steve Gergely of Harbor Engineering was in attendance via Zoom. He stated that this a 
stormwater management plan for the Host property for primarily  some work that the Host had 
done on the golf course at the southwestern portion of the property. They had removed some 
dead trees and worked to re-stablish some vegetation which required them to strip some topsoil. 
Since his was done outside of the NPDS and approved stormwater management plan permit 
boundary they have applied for a major modification to the NPDS permit and a stormwater 
management plan for  Township’s ordinance to restore that area which they’ve done and 
stabilized but to add areas of amended soils in that area to provide water quality benefits to meet 
the Township and NPDS requirements. No impervious surface improvement is proposed in that 
area. He stated they looked at a couple of other areas where they added a very small area of an 
additional impervious surface connecting a golf cart path to one of the access drives. They also 
wanted to fill in just a very small area in front of the expo center that was previously proposed as 
grass with a little bit more impervious surface so it was analyzed for the existing facilities for 
that and then the final change was the pedestrian path was to go through Cal Pesh’s residential 
property on the west side and it was going to involve some of the removal of some of the 
existing driveway area for that house. Cal Pesh the owner has put a lot of renovations into the 
house and wants to keep it as is so they have relocated the bike and pedestrian path. They are 
also proposing a stormwater facility in the form of an underground stone bed underneath the 
paved area to manage the runoff. Mr. Gergely mentioned they just received comments late last 
week from David Miller’s office. They don’t have any objections but they do realize they need 
one additional stormwater modification which they just requested in writing today and it is for a 
soil interface separation between the tops of infiltration facilities in the bottom of paved areas. 
The ordinance requires a three inch soil interface area and they are asking for modification of 
that because the stone area underneath the bed is only eight inches deep and to add the soil 
interface in that area might encourage some settling. It would require the pit to be a little bit 
deeper and Mr. Gergely believes they would have a little bit better ballast situation if they just 
had stone below the macadam area. They submitted that in writing. They don’t have anything in 
writing from David Miller Associates but they do support the modification. He stated that as far 
as the letter goes there’s a number of comments and speaking with DMA he feels they can 
address all of the comments. 
 



 

After a brief discussion: 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the Wyndham Resort Stormwater management Plan #20-
14: 2300 Lincoln Hwy East as per the September 17th letter from David Miller Associates editing 
and removing the note on Zoning adding the item 307.B.4a on page 2. Mr. Buckwalter seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous roll call vote. 
 
Action Items: 
 

a. Reappointments to ELSA – Richard Robinson & Todd Stumpf, 5-year terms ending 
9/7/25 

 
Chairman Meyer stated the both gentlemen have agreed to serve again and that he is happy that 
they are willing to do so.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to reappointment to ELSA – Richard Robinson & Todd Stumpf, 
5-year terms ending 9/7/25. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous 
roll call vote.  
 

b. Resolution re: Relief from Penalty and Interest Charges on 2nd Quarter Sanitary Sewer 
Bills  

 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township received a number of requests from business owners as 
well as residences in general having to go through the COVID crisis that we’ve been in and 
continue to go through. They are asking if there could be some relief from the payment of 
sanitary sewer bills that were generated most recently in they beginning of July for the second 
quarter of the year. The Township did some analysis on where they were in terms of financial 
balances, expenses and revenue coming in for the sanitary sewer fund. So far this year and what 
the Township is looking toward determined that the sewer fund is still in pretty healthy shape. 
So, having a relief of penalty and interest charges on the second quarter bills for the remainder of 
the year is sustainable. The Township asked the solicitor’s office for a resolution for the Board’s 
consideration that would effectively waive penalties and interest on those bills through the end of 
this year.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Resolution re: Relief from Penalty and Interest 
Charges on 2nd Quarter Sanitary Sewer Bills through the end of the year. Mr. Demme seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous roll call vote.  
 

Resolution 2020-18 
    

c. 2021 Minimum Municipal Obligation to Pension Plans Calculations Approval 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that as the Board knows the Township has to calculate the minimum 
municipal obligations to the pension plans for the coming year. The Board is to act on these in 
September of the year they’re in for the coming year. Mr. Hostetter has done the calculations and 
prepared a spreadsheet showing what the calculations has been since 2016 through the present. 



 

Both the police pension plan and the non-uniform plan have been calculated and they are 
calculated in accordance with the most recent actuarial valuation that’s been completed. He 
stated that the Board may remember that they made some changes to the assumptions that were 
being used by the actuary so that’s included in the calculations as and it explains the reason why 
the minimum municipal obligation for next year is going up. The Township is asking the Board 
to act to approve the MMO Calculations for 2021. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the 2021 Minimum Municipal Obligation 
Calculations for both the Police Retirement Pan and also the Non-Uniform Plan. Mr. Demme 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous roll call vote.  
 

d. Resolution Authorizing the acquisition of Real Estate for Public purposes 
 
Mr. Hutchison mention that he was contacted a number of weeks ago by Mr. John Stevens who 
currently owns what the Township calls  Nolt’s Mill but it is actually addressed as 2551 Old 
Philadelphia, Bird-In-Hand. It is a property that is directly adjacent and shares property line with 
the property currently owned by the Township which is called Gibbons Park at Nolt’s Mill. Mr. 
Stevens has decided to relocate his business from this location and inquired whether or not the 
Township would be interested in pursuing acquisition of property. There has been a number of 
discussions and ultimately the property was appraised. As the Board may know the Township 
cannot purchase property completely through negotiation. There is a limit on what the Township 
can pay and that limit is established by the completion of an appraisal. After some further 
discussions Mr. Stevens was agreeable to pursue the transaction and the first step in that process 
would be to have the Board consider and if comfortable to adopt the resolution which would 
authorize the execution of the documents and papers necessary to effectuate the acquisition of 
the property. Part of the reason for doing the resolution is also to make it clear that the 
transaction would be a deed in lieu of condemnation which does avoid anyone having to pay real 
estate transfer tax on the transaction. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the Resolution Authorizing the acquisition of Real estate 
for public purpose property of 2551 Old Philadelphia Pike, Bird-In-Hand. Mr. Demme seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous roll call vote.  
 

Resolution 2020-19 
   

e. Purchase and Lease agreement re 2551 Old Philadelphia Pike  
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that this agreement was prepared by the Township’s solicitor’s office. It 
has been reviewed by legal counsel for  Mr. Stevens and they have indicated that they agree with 
the provisions that are listed. The highlights of the agreement are that the purchase price would 
be $318,00.00 for the property and there would be a 90 calendar day due diligence period 
between when the documents are signed and when settlement would happen. The Township is 
authorized to ask for an obtain any documents related to the property that the Township would 
want to have in order to complete its duel diligence do any inspections they would want to do. 
Mr. Hutchison stated that most of the form is pretty standard for real estate transactions. There is 
a related agreement to lease the property back to Mr. Stevens for a three-year period of time and 



 

Mr. Stevens would be able to sublease the residence that’s on the property for that period of time 
as well. The per month rent would be $550 for the first calendar year, second calendar year $400 
per month and the third calendar year $250 per month. The Township would be responsible for 
any real estate taxes and flood insurance. The use of the property would essentially remain as it 
is today. The dwelling would be used as a residence and Mr. Stevens would be able to use the 
mill property for his business if he wishes and the barn on the property he could also use for 
storage of personal property. The Township will have the ability to go on to the property for 
purposes of survey or design work if the Township would be entering into any design related to 
the park and or involving this property. Due to the property including rights to the mill race and 
the dam structure on Mill Creek there could be MS4 projects that the Township would want to 
undertake that would effect the property and the Township would be able to do that as well.  
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the Agreement of Sale of Real Estate as presented as well 
as the lease agreement as presented. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous roll call vote.  
 

f. Post Analysis of Traffic Calming measures in Eastwood  Meadows area 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that earlier this year the Board had a discussion in response to requests 
form residents in the Eastwood Meadows area engaged the township traffic engineer to do an 
analysis which was done. The Board ultimately decided to go forward with new pavement 
markings in the neighborhood which was completed in June of 2020. During the discussion 
before the lines were painted and before the decision was made to go ahead and add the traffic 
lines the Board also talked about doing a post analysis to try to determine what impact the 
changes in the pavement markings had on the neighborhood. Mr. Hutchison said he asked the 
Township’s traffic engineer to prepare a proposal and it has been done. It would be the same sort 
of traffic data collection that was done initially for the recommendation and pavement markings 
at a cost of $3,500.00 but there would be the same sort of speed analysis that was done then to 
see if the pavement markings have had an impact on the speed of vehicles in the neighborhood. 
He stated that the Board might recall that when the initial analysis was done the data didn’t really 
indicate there was much of a speeding problem. Mr. Hutchison stated that he is not sure how 
much would be learned by the post analysis and if the Board is looking for his recommendation 
he would share it.  
 
Mr. Hutchison recommended that the Township not complete this post analysis primarily 
because there wasn’t much of a speeding problem identified in the initial study and so that the 
Township can save the cost of the post analysis which will help with the current budget situation. 
 
No action was taken by the Board.  
 
 
Manager’s Report: 
 

a. Trick or Treat 2020-Friday, 10/30 (6 pm – 8 pm) 
 
Mr. Hutchison wanted to announced that based on the resolution that was adopted many years 



 

ago in cooperation among the Lancaster and Municipal Committee group of municipalities it 
says that trick-or-treat is on the 31st unless that falls on a Saturday or Sunday. Therefore since the 
31st falls on a Saturday this year, Trick or Treat will be on Friday, October 30th this year from 
6pm to 8pm.  
 

b. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the big news here is that the Township has brought on their new 
stormwater coordinator, Mr. Charles Hayes. Mr. Hayes started on Monday, September 14th he’s 
diving into getting up to speed with everything that the Township has documented for the MS4 
plan and pollution reduction plan. Mr. Hayes comes with significant background in stormwater 
regulation and projects as he was a District Manager of a County Conservation District in 
Maryland for than 22 years. Ms. Hitchens has provided some additional information on MS4 
activities, outfall inspections, BMP inspections and pollution reduction plan. The Township is 
not going to propose any changes to the pollution reduction plan right now but it will be coming 
at some point as projects develop. The Township is still waiting on responses on grants and 
looking at more grants whenever they can. Also, Township staff has completed the annual report 
and it was submitted to DEP. 
  

c. Lincoln Highway Streetscape Plan Implementation Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that in regards to the Lincoln Highway Streetscape Plan the Township 
continues to meet with its design engineer on a monthly basis related to all the projects the 
Township has going on with the streetscape implementation. Field survey work for the phase 3 
project has been completed and they’re working on the development of what they call 30% 
design plans that the Township hopes to have for review and discussion early in November. 
Township staff has been able to set up a meeting with the design engineer and the county 
handling the Western Gateway project. Staff continues to have some concerns about the limit of 
work that they’ve seem to determined for the project and just want to make sure that it is staying 
on track and keeping it in accordance with the streetscape plan as the Township adopted. COVID 
has slowed the project down to some extent so they’re waiting for redevelopment of the shops at 
the Rockvale plan to come in. It is affecting the Rockvale Trail project and the trail project from 
Strasbourg Pike over to Oakview Road. The Township is not able to move forward with that 
until they have the agreement with the County and that’s not going to come until spring of 2021. 
 

d. Assessment Appeal activity 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that he just wanted to share this information with the Board more than 
anything else. He’s not surprised. He thinks it’s to be expected that property owners especially 
large property owners would be looking to reduce their expenses wherever they can during these 
times and one of the ways they do that is by making appeals to the assessment on their property. 
There were a number that went in and were presented to the County Board of Appeals earlier this 
month. The Township hasn’t heard of any decisions yet, but they did have significant dollars at 
risk. All of the recent appeals could create a cumulative reduction of close to 30 million dollars 
in assessed value. Potential tax loss of  a little bit over $55,000 annually if all those reductions 
are approved by the County. Mr. Hutchison also stated that the only additional thought that he 



 

had related to this was the timing of when the Township gets notice of these appeals compared to 
when the Board has meetings and compared to when the Board of Appeals is going to hear 
something like this doesn’t always fit together very well. Mr. Hutchison wanted to know if the 
Board would want to consider a policy to direct staff on when you wanted the Township to get 
fully engaged with this process, perhaps send the Township solicitor to an appeal hearing to 
represent the Township to present additional information they might have or to object to 
whatever is being presented to the appeals board. If the Board feels this is worth while Mr. 
Hutchison stated he is will to try and prepare something that would give some direction to 
Township staff when those situations come up.  
 
There was discussion between the Board and Mr. Hutchison. When the discussion concluded, 
Mr. Hutchison indicated that he would prepare a draft policy for the Board to consider. 
 
Chairman Meyer gave some Census Data: East Lampeter is up to 75.8 for response rate, 
Lancaster County is at 77.2, the state of Pennsylvania is at 68.6, West Lampeter is at 82.7, 
Manheim Township is at 80.4 and counters are now visiting households throughout the area. 
Chairman Meyer is asking everyone to cooperate.  
 
Adjournment 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Blowers seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, October 5, 2020 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ralph Hutchison 
Township Manager 
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